Town of Dudley 
Capital Improvement Committee Meeting
Thursday, May 4, 2023 @ 6:00pm
 and with a continuance on
Monday, May 8, 2023 @ 6:30pm

Dudley Municipal Complex
71 West Main St., Dudley, MA  01571

Room 321A
Approved May 22, 2023

Some matters have been taken out of agenda order but were typed up in agenda order for ease of locating information when necessary.

1.  Called to Order/Pledge of Allegiance:
Jason Johnson called the meeting to order at 6:07pm.  In attendance was Michael Mayotte, John Cunningham, George Patrinos, Jason Johnson and Richard Carmignani, Ex-Officio.  Also present was Jonathan Ruda, Town Administrator and Michelle Jervis, Administrative Secretary.  Kendra Faldetta and Paul Konieczny were absent. 
2.  Approve Minutes:

John Cunningham motioned to approve the minutes of February 6, 2023.  Jason Johnson seconded.  Unanimous Vote. 

3. FY 24 – Capital Projects – Grant Funded/Chapter 90 Projects:
a. Carpenter Pond Dam – Mr. Ruda stated that this project is 90% completed.  EEA approved the design and PARE engineering has applied for the grant in the amount of $400,000 to mitigate and deconstruct the dam.  Matching funds will be in kind work.  George Patrinos motioned that the Carpenter Pond Dam Removal be added to the Capital Improvement Plan for FY 2024 in the amount of $400,000 for dam removal.  Jason Johnson seconded.  Unanimous Vote. 

b. Rail Trail – Paving – The Town applied for the maximum amount of a Mass Trails grant in the amount of $500,000.  The project requires a 20% local match with a value of $122,130.  The match consists of Highway department labor and purchase of a mini excavator with Chapter 90 funds.  The state funds will cover the paving and materials.  The proposed project includes applying a permanent asphalt surface on the Quinebaug Trail in West Dudley and the Trail’s east section from the French River off of Schofield Ave to the CT state line.  George Patrinos motioned that the Rail Trail Paving Project be added to the Capital Improvement Plan for FY24 in the amount of $500,000 with the source of funding identified as Mass Trails Grant that is currently pending. Jason Johnson seconded.  Unanimous Vote. 
c.  Project 1 – Mill Race Project for demolition of town owned bridge.  Estimate funded by Chapter 90 - $148,500.  Jeff Murray, Highway Superintendent, stated the funds will be covered by Chapter 90; we went out for bid and received a bid for the project.  George Patrinos motioned that the Project 1 – Mill Race Project for demolition of town owned bridge be added to the Capital Improvement Plan for FY 2024 in the amount of $148,500 with the source of funding identified as Chapter 90 Funds.  Jason Johnson seconded.  Unanimous Vote. 

d.  Master Plan – There is a pending grant to update the Master Plan.  The Planner applied to the Department of Housing and Community Development’s Community Planning Fund to cover the cost of $100,000.  John Cummingham motioned that the updated Master Plan Project be added to the Capital Improvement Plan for FY2024 in the amount of $100,000 with the source of funding Department of Housing and Community Development’s Community Planning Fund.  Jason Johnson seconded.  Unanimous Vote.

e. Feasibility Study behind Courthouse on Route 197- Mr. Ruda stated that we received $50,000 for a feasibility study for the property the town owns behind the courthouse.  If the study is conclusive, we can move forward with economic development in the area.  Jason Johnson motioned that the feasibility study be added to the Capital Improvement Plan for FY2024 in the amount of $50,000 with the source of funding identified as Mass Development Grant Funds.  George Patrinos seconded.  Unanimous Vote. 
f.   Airport Road – Funded by Shared Streets and Spaces Grant - $176,894.15.  Mr. Ruda stated that we are looking for improve the intersection at the corner of Dudley Hill Rd/Airport Rd. and Tanyard Rd. as well as the golf course entrance.  This would be an improvement with sidewalks, pedestrian crosswalks and traffic control.  The Share Streets and Spaces Grant is married to the Complete Streets grant.  George Patrinos motion that the Airport Rd. project be added to the Capital Improvement Plan for FY2024 in the amount of $176,894.15 with a funding source of the Shared Streets and Spaces Grant/Complete Streets.  Jason Johnson seconded.  Unanimous Vote. 
g.  First Ave. Improvement Project – Mr. Ruda stated that there is a water project on First Ave so this is a good time to get the street repaired, asphalted and sidewalks installed by the CDBG Grant for $558,500.00.  George Patrinos motioned that the First Ave. Improvement Project be added to the Capital Improvement Plan for FY 2024 in the amount of $558,500 with the source of funding identified as HUD through Mass Dept. of Housing and Community Development (DHCD) and through a FY 2021 Community Development Block Grant (CDBG).  Jason Johnson seconded.  Unanimous Vote. 
4.  Borrowing with a Source of Funding Through Budget Appropriation. 

Town Administrator – Ongoing Regulatory and Compliance, Mitigation and Response for Immediate Response action Issued by DEP in FY22:

Mr. Ruda stated that he has an article on the town warrant for this ongoing project that affects the properties on Eagle Drive that abut the town landfill and Gentex Optics.  Both the town and Gentex are under an Immediate Response Action from MassDEP in conjunction with Gentex.  Chairman Mayotte requested to hold off on this vote until Monday, May 8, 2023.  

Monday, May 8, 2023 @ 6:30pm – Resumed meeting at 6:41pm with the Board of Selectmen and FAA.  In attendance were Michael Mayotte, George Patrinos, Kendra Faldetta, Paul Konieczny, Jason Johnson and John Cunningham.  Michael Mayotte requested clarification on the Eagle Drive water issue and Article 7 in the town meeting warrant.  Mr. Ruda stated that we are requesting $297,690.00 to provide funding to design, test and install and maintain water filtration systems for affected residents on Eagle Drive that abut the landfill.  He stated that the money would be borrowed to budget for the repayment of the loan.  The history behind this issue is that we have a solar array lease with Ameresco to install solar panels on the town’s capped landfill that was signed prior to his appointment as TA.  The permitting process included Mass DEP, who requested our test results from the landfill.  The town never had the landfill tested and it was determined that the groundwater around the capped landfill had PFAS and Dioxin which spawned an Immediate Response Order from MassDEP.    They required the town to test all properties within 500 feet of the landfill.  We hired a company to do so and properties on Eagle Drive came back positive. From that point we go out another 500 feet until we get no readings. Per MassDEP we are providing bottled water to all the residents as well as installing filtration systems called POET systems in each home.  Gentex also tested positive, so they are under an Immediate Response Order as well.  We are negotiating with Gentex and they are paying for some of the POET systems and water delivery.  At this time we have been paying from ARPA funds and have paid out over $500,000.  This article would fund mitigation and maintenance.  Part of the funding will also come from the cell tower lease on Schofield Ave. with proceeds ($100,000 payment when they pull the permit in July with monthly payments of $20,000 up to $35,070 for 20 years, annual 3% increase) and the solar project ($64,500 per year for 20 years). George Patrinos motioned that the Ongoing Regulatory and compliance, Mitigation and Response for Immediate Response Action be added to the Capital Improvement Plan for FY 2024 in the amount of $297,690.00 with the source of funding identified as borrowing and budget appropriation to pay the note.  Kendra Faldetta seconded for discussion.  Richard Carmignani stated that the Town Administrator clarified this issue earlier.    Unanimous Vote. 
Previously approved Cost Update – Chief Karlowicz – Cruiser Update – In 2021 Ford Explorer’s prices significantly rose.  He asked for three cruisers at that time.   He took delivery of a second vehicle that was ready recently and will be holding off until next year for the third vehicle.  The new vehicles are hybrids, and they are saving on gas. 
No vote from the Capital Improvement Planning Committee

5.   Road Betterment – Funded Capital Improvement Projects.  
a. Tobin Farms Subdivision – Mr. Ruda stated that the town meeting approved the project in the amount of $401,000.00.  Paul Konieczny motioned that the Tobin Farms Betterment be added to the Capital Improvement Plan for FY2024 in the amount of $401,000 with the source of funding identified as borrowing with the town be reimbursed for associated costs and debt through assessed betterments to residents of Tobin Farms Subdivision.  Kendra Faldetta seconded.  Unanimous Vote. 
b.   St. Anthony Rd. – Betterment – Mr. Ruda stated that the betterment is on the town meeting warrant for $74,224.00.  Kendra Faldetta motioned that the St. Anthony Road Betterment be added to the Capital Improvement Plan for FY2024 in the amount of $74,224.00 with the source of funding identified as borrowing with the town to be reimbursed for associated costs and debt through assessed betterment to residents of St. Anthony Road.  Paul Konieczny seconded. Unanimous Vote. 
6.       High School Feasibility Study – Mr. Ruda suggested the CIP vote on the Study in the event bond counsel requests the motion.  Paul Konieczny motioned to approve the High School Feasibility Study in the amount of $463,000 to be added to the Capital Improvement Plan for FY 2024 with a source of funding borrowing contingent on the successful Capital Exclusion Question.  Kendra Faldetta seconded.  Vote 5-1-0 with John Cunningham voting nay. 
7.         Capital Improvement Planning Committee – Vote – Jason Johnson motioned that the Board of Selectmen accept the updated Capital Improvement Plan for Fiscal Year 2024 as presented and voted on tonight, May 8, 2023.  Paul Konieczny seconded.  Unanimous Vote. 
Capital Improvement Planning Committee members adjourned the meeting at 7:55pm. 

      Respectfully submitted,  
      Michelle Jervis, Clerk
